[bookmark: _GoBack]Pauletta: Good evening, everyone, and thank you for joining us for a live telephone town hall meeting hosted by the Los Angeles County Metropolitan Transportation Authority, also known as Metro. I'm Pauletta [Tanelis?], Chief Communications Officers for Metro. I'll be your moderator this evening as we talk about Metro's programs and services, and Measure M, the Los Angeles County traffic improvement plan. That is what voters will be considering on the November 8th ballot. Measure M includes a host of major transit and highway projects across the county, as well as programs that will help keep fares affordable for seniors, students, and persons with disabilities, repair local streets, potholes, and sidewalks, enhance metro and local city bus service, build bike and pedestrian pathways, and provide funding to keep our system in good working condition after it is built. Joining me tonight are Metro Board Chair and Duarte City Council member John [Fesana?], and Metro CEO Philip Washington. Also sitting in tonight to answer your questions is Scott Page with our service planning division, and Mark [Lintenmeir?] from Metro's planning department. Now this is your opportunity tonight to share your thoughts with us, to ask us questions about Measure M, or anything about Metro. Tonight's call focuses on the southern half of the county, but we're sharing information on the whole Measure M plan, and we'll be taking questions on anything you would like to know. Now, if this is your first time on a telephone town hall meeting, here's how it works: to ask a question, just press zero on your keypad and you'll be transferred to an operator who will take down some basic information and get you in the queue. Once the operator has your information you can listen to the conversation until we call on you to ask your question live. Since we want to hear from as many of you as possible we'll look to just take one question per person, and we ask you to keep it brief when you're asking us your question, so that we can get to as many as possible. We’re looking to wrap this up tonight at 6:00 so that folks can watch the final presidential debate, or the baseball game. So we're going to be taking your questions here in just a couple minutes, and we'll be closing out around 6:00. If you want to participate online, you can go to Metro.net/ThePlan and click on the "Interactive Town Hall" link on the homepage. So again, just press zero to get in the cue to ask us a question, and to get us started it is my pleasure to introduce the Metro Board Chair and Duarte City Council member, John [Fesana?]. Thank you very much for being with us tonight, Mister Chair. 

John: Well, I'm glad to be here. Good evening. Thank you all for joining us. I'm looking forward to your questions, but first I want to share some information on the two rail line extensions that opened earlier this year: the Gold Line to [Azzuza?] and the Expo Line to Santa Monica. Ridership is going through the roof on the new Gold Line extension, which is carrying about 6,000 boardings on weekdays. On the Expo Line to Santa Monica, ridership has climbed 42% on weekdays and 90% on Sundays, since the extension opened in May. The other good news is that two thirds of riders on both of the new extensions are new to Metro, and now take the train to work instead of driving. Beginning Monday the Expo line will increase service so that trains will run every six minutes for most of the day rather than every 12 minutes, meaning more trains and more convenience for Expo riders. Both lines have been a resounding success, carrying more riders than our projections, proving once again that if we build it they will come. 

Pauletta: Thank you very much, Mister Chair. Now you mentioned that before the Expo and the Gold Line extensions opened, Metro was providing more than 430 million rides a day. So if people just think about that, what would it be like if all those riders were on the road driving?

John: Well, Pauletta that's a good point. That's why we're trying to create more options for Los Angeles County commuters. Metro Rail has increased from zero miles to 105 miles in just over 25 years. We have 2,200 buses providing services all over the county, and our municipal partners also have several hundred buses to help our passengers in the county. There are numerous bike and pedestrian projects under construction to help travelers get to and from our stations. As a regional transportation planning agency for Los Angeles County, Metro provides funds to Metro Link, access services in the four mentioned municipal transit operators. Los Angeles Union Station is the destination of more than 67% of all Metro Link riders, and more than half of the Metro Link budget is channeled through Metro. Through Measure M, Metro Link will receive $1.2 billion over the next 40 years. 

Pauletta: Mister Chair, Measure M does have projects across all of the county that we will be delivering over the next decade, so tell us a little bit about what will happen for the central and south Los Angeles County areas.

John: Yes, I will be glad to. This is important for voters to know about. A portion of sales tax is collected as a return on a per capita basis to the county's 88 cities and unincorporated areas, allowing local governments to select the projects that they think will help their communities. These numbers add up. If Measure M is passed the gateway cities will receive $4.9 billion over the next 40 years. Central Los Angeles will receive $4.5 billion, and the south bay cities will receive $2.8 billion to pay for the local projects that they need. Things such as street repair, local road and traffic light projects, and pedestrian and bike projects. For mid-city, and the rest of Los Angeles County, Measure M has a plan for extending the Crenshaw LAX north to West Hollywood, and to carry us from the west side to the valley there will be a ten mile Sepulveda pass underground rail line and express lanes on the 405. Both are part of Measure M. These are just some of the projects and programs in our traffic relief plan going to voters on the November 8th ballot. I'm looking forward to the discussion tonight, so please press zero to ask a question. 

Pauletta: Thank you very much. That is our Board Chair, John [Fesana?], and also Duarte City Councilman. So as the Chair said, all you have to do is press zero to get in the queue, if you would like to ask Metro a question. We're going to go ahead and go right to our first question of the night. That is from Kenneth in Culver City. Go ahead, Kenneth. 

Kenneth: Yes, I would like to know why, instead of putting all your money into a lot of different little projects - like a big tunnel down into the valley along the 405 corridor. Why not run it down the middle of the freeway? It would be cheaper. Don't charge people for the use of it, and that would drive people to it, because it would be cheap. And then just add a tax to [parcels?] - let's say $100 to every kitchen or every address. That would probably cover it, because there would be a lot extra revenue. 

John: Well thank you for the question, and I would say that rather than being a lot of small projects, there are a lot of big projects in this plan. The Sepulveda pass may be the largest. The Sepulveda pass has tremendous congestion over it, connecting the San Fernando Valley with the west side cities. What's being looked at here is a public-private partnership that can leverage the dollars out of Measure M with other dollars from the state and the federal governments, but also the private sector. By creating a toll lane it does allow us to provide additional revenue that can help create additional capacity. Right now we're very constrained width-wise in terms of how wide we can build over the Sepulveda pass, but with that extra capacity - through a tunnel or through elevation, and the actual technology will be determined as we move further in engineering - we can have more capacity, allowing more people to move more efficiently through the region. And thank you for the question. 

Pauletta: Thank you very much, Mister Chair. That's John [Fesana?], the Chair of the Metro Board. We're going to go right to our next question and that is from Mike in Gardena. Go ahead, Mike.

Mike:  Hi. Thank you. I have actually several things I'm worried about. I was wondering, how much is this sales tax increase? And how much will the total sales tax be after that? How long will it be in effect? If it will be in effect forever, that would mean the voters have no further chance at oversight because the change would be requiring a huge gathering of signatures. The other thing I'm wondering is, a bunch of cities - I know [Escondo?] is one of them - the city council has voted to improve resolutions against Measure M, because the funding of the first 10, 20 years - or whatever - is very disproportionate. So some areas benefit from it upfront, while other areas have to wait maybe 20 or more years before they see the main benefit. So it's very unfair, and it should be redone with maybe a new ballot measure.   

John: Well thank you for the question. We're going to answer this in a few parts. The funding plan actually was equitably distributed across all the sub-regions : the south bay cities, the San Gabriel Valley, San Fernando valley, gateway cities, and throughout. All of those sub-regions agreed up front on the equitable distribution of funds throughout the project. For example, we talked about the Sepulveda pass. Funds are being used for that. The west side city's council governments, and the San Fernando council governments both listed that as priorities for the funding that they would have, and that they would generate. Also, for south bay cities the Green Line extension would extend from its current terminus in Redondo Beach through Torrence, and that would be 100% funded through this measure, and it would open by 2030. So that would be a meaningful expansion of the rail system along the Green Line to [Torrence?]. But I think Phil Washington, our CEO, has some additional information for you. Thank you.

Phil: Yes, thank you for the question. Let me just talk about the sales tax itself that was part of your question. This is a half-cent sales tax that we are proposing. That would generate about $860 million per year. That half-cent sales tax would build out all these projects that Chair [Fesana?] just talked about, but in addition it returns money back to the 88 cities in the county. So we have listed how much each city would get back to do their local roads and streets and potholes. So that is a big portion of this plan. What's also in this plan is keeping fares affordable for seniors, the disabled, students, and such. So while we think about the projects there's a lot more in the plan. Now, we have purposed, and what's on the ballot is this half-cent sales tax, where it ends when the voters decide it should end. So it's a no-sunset provision. We are responding to the public who asked us to do more projects, to accelerate those projects, and the way we can do that is a sales tax investment that does not end. It increase our bonding capacity in order to deliver more projects sooner. 

Pauletta: Thank you very much, Phil. That's Metro CEO, Phillip Washington. If you would like to ask us a question just press zero and we'll get you in the queue so that you can ask your question live. And we're going to go right to our next one. That is from Marilyn in [Torrence?]. Go ahead, Marilyn. 

Marilyn: Hi. My question is this: with this tax money that you're getting people who are single persons in a car - already paying gasoline taxes, and do not have a transponder pass - will we be able to use the [HOV?] lanes? Because we'll be double taxed, with the gasoline tax and now this tax. Will we be able to use the [HOV?] lanes without a transponder pass? 

Scott: Hi, this is Scott Page in the planning department. Actually, you will be able to use the [HOV?] lanes only if you get a transponder on the 110 freeway - Harbor freeway - or on the El Monte 10 freeway between El Monte and downtown Los Angeles. However, you shouldn't be afraid to get yourself a transponder. There's no cost to get that transponder, and you only pay for it as you go. So basically, you set aside a certain amount of money, and then whenever you use it it's deducted, and then it's replenished automatically when you get down to a certain point. But the beauty of a transponder, outside of LA county, is it's also good on Orange County freeways, the Golden Gate Bridge, and the bay bridge in the bay area. It's good state-wide. So the transponder has a lot of benefits to you, not only when using the 110 or the 10 freeway, but also using other pay-as-you go lanes throughout the state of California. At this time, no, it's only available on those two freeways. 

Pauletta: Thank you very much, Scott. That's Scott Page with our service planning. We have a couple of questions that have come in from our Spanish simulcast. One question is from Magdalena. The question is - or it's really more of a comment, I think. She says that in her ballot there is no information about Measure M. So everybody should have received a sample ballot that gave you a lot of information, and the arguments for and against each of the measures that people are being asked to vote on. So that won't be necessarily in your ballot with all the background. It will be a general description of each of the items. But you should be looking for a pamphlet that would have been mailed to you a couple of weeks back that gives you all of the background. So that is the answer for Magdalena. We also have another question that came in through or Spanish simulcast from Josephina, and Josephina says, "There is a lot of discrimination from Metro drivers when we ride. What are you doing about that?" Well, one thing I can tell you is from our CEO, and the Metro board, it's zero tolerance for discrimination. So Phil, why don't you address, just briefly, some of what we have in place to combat these types of things.

Phil: Yes, we do have a zero tolerance for any kind of discrimination, sexual harassment. In terms of sexual harassment, we actually started a campaign against that probably about a year ago. If you have these instances of drivers discriminating, report that to our customer service line at 323-466-3876. Again, 323-466-3876. We will not tolerate that. Or 466-go-metro if you will. 

Pauletta: Thank you very much, Phil. That's Phil Washington, Metro's CEO. We're going to go ahead and go right to Tony in Redondo Beach. Go ahead, Tony. 

Tony: Yes, hi. Good evening. My name is Tony [Zilliger?], I live in Redondo Beach, and have been active with this Green Line extension over the years, and other mass transit options for the south bay. About a year and a half or two years ago, you had a meeting over there at Flight Path Learning Center, and there was pretty good attendance there. What I brought up was - this was before the Crenshaw Line was getting under way, too - a lot of the Metro trains, number one, don't have any provisions for people travelling with luggage. When is the MCA going to start doing something about that with the Crenshaw Line, and of course, the Green Line work being done. In addition to that, with the Crenshaw Line being built over the old Santa Fe harbor stop the future to bring in Metro Link to serve the airport would have been a smart move. Hopefully that's something that can be done in the future, because it can obviously be an extension of an existing rail line that can serve the airport. So for instance, what I'm getting at is something in the neighborhood of San Bernardino, or out in Riverside, those lines could be an extension instead of a brand new line. It would be an existing line that would be extended. I just wanted to get your feedback on what you feel about that. 

Phil: Thank you for the question. This is Phil Washington, Metro CEO. Let me tackle your first question first - the travelling with luggage on our light rail trains. No, they're not really equipped to accommodate like overhead bins and things like that that you'll find on commuter rail trains like a Metro Link or Amtrak, because what the thought is what we're doing on the light rail lines is more inner-city travel, if you will. But I've seen people with luggage on those trains, and most definitely people can still do that, but we don't have the overhead bins. In terms of an airport connection, that is one of the top priorities in this measure and plan, to connect the airport to our rail system. In fact, we are building the accommodations for that right now. If, and when, this measure passes that is literally the first project out of the chute, if you will, on the top of the list, to connect rail to our airport. In terms of bikes on trains, we have provisions for bike parking and places to store large items as well. So if patrons or riders want to store large items, we do have bike parking places at our various stations to accommodate that as well.

Pauletta: Thank you, Phil. We're going to take a couple questions from our Spanish simul-cast. One of them is from Lupe. Lupe is asking: "How are you going to help the elderly manage higher tax payments?" That's a great question. There actually is a component of this program that specifically helps us improve programs for seniors, students, and persons with disabilities. So there's a funding source to help not only with the programs, but past programs, so that, relatively speaking to our fares, over the next decade, we are able to keep those affordable for that population. Also, Angela - through our Spanish simul-cast - asks, "How can funds be used to fix not only trains, but freeways as well?" So I'm going to go ahead and ask Mister Chair to address the program in Measure M that also helps with highway improvements because that's a big component. 

John: Well thank you Pauletta, and we appreciate the question. Highway funding definitely is a key part of this program, making our highways work more effectively, and our freeways. I know in San Bernardino Valley there are improvements for the 5760 and the Route 71. There are improvements for the 405, up further north and further south as well. Funding for the 710 coming out of the ports, moving up north to the Route 60. There's also funding for the I-5 from the 605 up to the 710. So it is more difficult these days to expand freeways, given as built out as we are in this region. So part of what we're doing is just making sure that the freeways are just in the best state of repair possible, that any potholes have been fixed, that we have quick resolution of accidents through our freeway service patrol. But there are limited cases where we are able to fund freeway improvements as well, as I've described.

Pauletta: Thank you, Mister Chair. We're going to go to Guilla. I hope I'm pronouncing that right. Guilla, go ahead and ask us your question.

Guilla: Hi, my name is Guilla. I'm wondering whether or not Metro [thinks?] if LA gets to campaign with the Olympics in 2024 how it will affect building of specifically rail and light rail; if that will speed up the process. 

Phil: Yes, Guilla. Thank you for the question. We think so. We believe that passage of this measure will allow us to fund more projects, and therefore be able to accelerate those projects. So the answer is yes. Whether we get the Olympics or not, if Measure M were to pass, all of these projects will be done sooner than they otherwise would be. So the idea is to move these projects alone whether we get the Olympics or not, and Measure M will do that.

Pauletta: Thank you, Phil. That is Metro CEO, Phillip Washington. If you would like to get in the queue and ask us a question, just press zero on your keypad and we will get you on the queue. We are going to go now to Robin in Lawndale. Go ahead, Robin.

Robin: Yes. I'm Robin from Lawndale, California. I'm concerned about job training and jobs for specifically black youth, but among them also black men and women who also have a great need for jobs, since we have a high unemployment rate. So I'm concerned that there will be job training and outreach to low-skilled workers to build up their skills so that they can have some of these jobs. This means everybody, whether they be white, Latino, Asian, whatever. But there's some kind of job training for people where they can hold the jobs where they build the rail, where they improve the freeway, whatever. 

Phil: Robin, thank you for the question. This is Phil Washington, the CEO of Metro. Absolutely. We are doing that outreach right now. We fully recognize that this measure - and we know that this measure - can produce 465,000 jobs -- is what the LA Economic Core's number is. So with all those jobs one of our big concerns is whether we have the capacity and the qualified workforce to do the work that we need. With that being said, we are partnering with the community colleges and LA Trade Tech to put together a curriculum for the type of jobs and the type of disciplines that we need to do this work. So we are outreaching to all communities - especially communities of colors - and we are reaching out to those communities through various non-profit organizations - like the Urban League, for one - to identify minority use that we can put in these curriculums - or this training - so they can work on our projects. We are developing a program called Workforce Initiative Now, or the WIN program, WIN-LA, where we're doing just that. We're targeting these opportunities for minority young people - and the lower socio-economic strata in LA County - regardless of their race. So we're moving on that right now. We want to see the training happen, and that includes ex-offenders as well, and the functionally homeless as well. They can be in this pipeline to get jobs and garner a skill to help us build out this infrastructure many times in their own communities.

Pauletta: Phil, the Los Angeles Economic Development Corporation did a forecast recently about the jobs that will be created through this measure, and it's really monumental if you stop and think about a program like this, and what it could create for people all across the county in terms of jobs. 

Phil: Yeah, this is an opportunity that is unprecedented. The Los Angeles Economic Development Core did a study and a review of the number of jobs that would be created through this measure. They came up 465,000 jobs just on the projects in the measure. That does not include the money we're giving back to the cities where they're going to be doing their own projects. So 465,000 jobs, and that is a conservative figure. We think there may be a lot more, actually. When you start talking about what's called "induced jobs" that are created because there's a construction site down the road and all of a sudden there may be a food truck business that is created to go service the construction workers down the street because construction is going on. That is called induced jobs. So we think this is a tremendous economic development program that will create a whole new middle class of people with the skills in infrastructure work and development, where they can work not only here in southern California, but they can take those careers and those skills anywhere in the country, because our infrastructure is going to need to be rebuilt not just here, but all over the country.

Pauletta: Thanks very much, Phil. We're going to take a question from Maria who is listening through our Spanish simulcast. Maria is asking, "Are you going to change the bus that travels from the airport to the Green Line? The bus 117." I'm going to ask Scott Page with service planning if he can address that. Scott?

Scott: Hi, Maria. Thank you so much for your call. Yes, Line 117 on Century Boulevard is planned for a major change once the Crenshaw Line reaches down to the airport area, and it opens. Actually, at 96th and Aviation there's going to be a very large new bus station that will interface with the Crenshaw Line and the Green Line. This wil allow you to transfer between the Crenshaw Line and the Green Line, Line 117, your bus on Century, as well as a new people movers is planned to take folks from this new station at 96th and Aviation over to the airport. Until that's finished you'll also have the G bus which will be re-routed to this new 96th and Aviation station, which will also take you over. So this new station is also going to consolidate two separate bus facilities into one. The City Bus Center will be consolidated into this one, as well as the Aviation Green Line Station bus station will be consolidated into the 96th and Aviation Station. So it will be much more convenient for you to transfer between, not one but two, rail lines, service to the airport, and service on Century Boulevard. I thank you for your question.

Pauletta: Thanks very much, Scott. If you'd like to ask a question just press zero on your keypad and we'll get you in the queue. We're going to go now to John. John? Time for you to ask your question.

John 2 : Hi, this is John from [Downy?]. I appreciate Metro's efforts on reaching out to the community. My question is: Many people live and work across the county line. How is Metro coordinating with the sister agencies to get support for this Measure M?

John: Well thank you, John. Actually, Metro does have relationships with the other counties. We are part of a joint-powers authority with the other counties for management of the Metro Link commuter rail service. We partner with the other counties there. Our CEO's for all of our agencies meet monthly to discuss issues at hand. As just one example, in my region we border San Bernardino County, and we have representatives from San Bernardino County involved with planning the Gold Line extension into Montclair. That would be the first Metro rail line that crosses into another county. There are discussions about whether San Bernardino County then will move to extend that line down to the Ontario airport, facilitating our efforts really to make sure that our system connects with all the airports in the region. So those are just a few examples. We do partner with the other sub-regions; the other counties like Orange, Riverside, San Bernardino County, as well as Ventura County.

Pauletta: Actually, collaboration is a key thing that we do here at Metro. This whole Measure M plan really came together because we worked with our partners all across Los Angeles County, all of the different areas. We worked with our partners there, where we asked them to come to us with the projects that they thought were priorities for their area. That all really became the foundation for Measure M. It really came from the people, for the people, and so collaboration is a key part of what Metro does in everything that we do here, and especially Measure M. We're going to go now to Carol in San Pedro. Go ahead, Carol. 

Carol: Hi. I wanted to know what rail plans does the MTA have for the south bay communities of San Pedro - which is where I live - Wilmington, and Harbor City?

Mark: Hi, Carol. This is Mark [Lintzenmeir?] with Metro's planning group. Right now we don't have any rail plans directly as part of this measure going to that part of the county. We're going to try to get the Green Line as one of our first 15-year projects going into [Torrence?]. This will get close, but not quite close enough for you. Then we still have plans to extend that as we look at the service and other demand issues that are going down in that part of south Los Angeles County. So we still have it on our planning horizon, but we don't have any identified projects that will service those areas for rail, so we're looking at other BRT options: the Bus Rapid Transit - or as some people would call it a "rubber-tired transit." And so we're looking at that as an alternative, and looking at developing through some of our other planning initiatives, exploring the possibility of extending rail to further south into LA County. 

Phil: And let me just add to that - this is Phil Washington. In this plan is provisions for a significant increase in bus service across the county. So, while in some areas we have rail, we will have a lot more bus service that connect to that rail. The bus service will increase in frequency. For example, instead of every 15 minutes maybe it goes down to every 10 minutes. If it's at every 10 minutes maybe it will go down to every five minutes. We're looking to increase frequency on our bus lines, and put more buses out there as well.

Pauletta: Thanks very much, Phil and Mark. We're going to take a question from our Spanish simulcast, and we actually had two people that asked very similar questions through our Spanish simulcast. One is from Angelina, who lives near Crenshaw Station, and one is from Jose. Both of them want to know how Measure M is going to benefit low-resources communities. What is it that this measure can do for folks who live in lower income communities with fewer resources? Phil, do you want to address that?

Phil: Yes. Thank you for your question. I think several things. One, we're creating more mobility options that connect to jobs and employment centers. We've got a map that shows all the disadvantaged communities in the county, and we are touching each one of those with either our rail service or more bus services. So absolutely, now with these increased mobility options, people will be able to go and work in jobs across the county where they may not have been able to reach before. I think the other big piece is the jobs I was mentioning earlier - 465,000 jobs will be created just in this measure, and so I've got to think that low income and disadvantaged residents will have access to those jobs, and we will look to provide training for people living in low income communities. As I said before, we are partnering with the community colleges to create curriculums for our hardest-to-fill positions so people can step into that training and then get those kinds of jobs. Then the last thing I would say - in terms of disadvantaged communities, or low income communities - there is a provision in this plan to keep fares affordable for seniors, students, and the disabled. We have multiple provisions in this plan to lift all boats within the county for low income. We think that we can create a new middle class with this plan, so we welcome the interest of low income riders and residents. We want you to be a part of this investment plan as well. 

Pauletta: Thank you, Phil. It's not too late to get in the queue if you would like to ask us a question live. Just press zero on your keypad. We're going to go now to Melissa. Melissa, go ahead and ask your question.

Melissa: My question is: will the local return - or the funds returned to the cities - increase as the revenues increase over time? And will those allocations fluctuate as the populations rise at different rates throughout the cities?

Mark: Hi, Melissa. This is Mark with Metro's planning group once again. Thanks for your question. Yeah. The local returns do increase sort of proportionally to the increases in the sales tax revenues. We've got a couple ways to actually  increase that as we go along. As you indicated, there's a pro-rata share that will go along, so as the population of the cities increase they'll get a higher percentage of that increase. Also, we're starting out with 17% of the tax that we will grow each year will also grow as the population grows. Then In 2039 we expect that to go to 20%, so from 17% to 20% after 2039, which will also match an increase in the measure of our sales tax to local return, which will go from 15% to 20%. So there's a couple ways to do it. Obviously, the more revenue we get the more that is returned to the cities, and we'll also increase the percentage as we go forward in the plan.

Pauletta: Thank you, Mark. That's Mark from our planning department. We're going to go now to Josie in Wittier. Go ahead, Josie.

Josie: Hi. This is Josie. Thank you for taking my call. 

Pauletta: You're most welcome. Go ahead with your question.

Josie: Hi. My question is: We live east of Los Angeles, and we're kind of in-between the freeway system, and we don't use the Metro. So how is that going to benefit us out here when we have elderly people who are taking dollar rides out here. They're using the Metro system?

John: Well thank you, Josie. Actually one of the projects that is in the plan is an extension of the Metro Gold Line - or possibly a tie-in to the West Santa Ana branch that runs from our Artisia up to Union Station. This line is being discussed as extending into Wittier. So when that is built that would extend the rail system out to Wittier. The time that it would be built is still to be determined. It could be a few decades out, but there definitely is a plan. There is a lot of interest, in the city of Whittier, seeing rail service extended into that community. So that would just be one way. But also, as I mentioned before, there is a part of this measure that does keep fares affordable, and it's really kind of an attractive feature that we understand that AARP has been very supportive of the concerns that Metro has shown to address the needs of seniors.

Pauletta: Thank you very much. That is our Metro Board Chair, John [Fesana?], also Duarte City Councilman. We're going to go to Brenda in Long Beach. Brenda, go ahead and ask your question. 

Brenda: Hi, my name is Brenda. I was calling to ask about the buses. I'm in a wheelchair or on my scooter, and when you go up the ramp on the bus and make that left, there's really not enough space. Do they plan on increasing that space, or anything?

Scott: Hi, Brenda. Thank you for your question. This is Scott in the service planning department. While I'm not an expert on buses, I can say that we just are currently taking delivery of 900 new buses. In fact, we're receiving the 900th new bus next week. I know that our ADA experts review each bus order and test a number of chairs through those front doors to make sure that they can clear the wheel well and get back to your area where you can park your wheelchair. Certainly, we're limited by the bus manufacturers and the size of the doors, but I think our new flyers have probably the widest doors I've seen in some time. I would suggest, if your wheelchair is a little on the large side and you have a problem making that left turn, you might try backing into the bus. I find that that is an easier way to get a larger chair onto the bus, and you're more able to more easily maneuver back into the bus to park in a safe, secure location. I thank you for your question. 

Pauletta: Thanks, Scott. That's Scott with our service and planning department. We're going to go now to Bren with - actually, Bren is on our web simulcast. So Bren is participating via our website. Go ahead, Bren.

Bren: Hi. Thanks. My questions is regarding whether this plan contains steps to try to make our region more resilient to climate change impacts through our transportation infrastructure? So for example, we're seeing an increase in extreme heat days, and it makes it kind of unpleasant to be out waiting for the bus, or walking to the transit station. I'm wondering if you have ways of trying to mitigate the urban heat island effect through our transportation fabric that's out there. Also, storm water - treating it as more of a precious resource and letting it seep down into our underground aquifers rather than entering into the sewers and going out to sea. 

John: Bren, thank you. This is John [Fesana?], Board Chair of Metro. I'll speak to a couple of these items. As an example, for storm water capture some of our newer maintenance facilities have been designed to capture and retain water on site, again, to keep it from running out to the oceans and allowing it to be reused within the area. We also have been discussing -- actually one of our newest bus maintenance facilities does use recycled water for bus washing. So it's used from another facility, and that's one way that we try to save water. We're very conscious of what we can do to recapture scarce water and stretch it further in the region. We also have, in this plan, allowed the local cities - through their local return - to spend dollars on green streets that can help capture some of the water in their street design and their street-scapes. That also is an eligible use to help preserve storm water. We have a very active program looking -- we are the first fleet to operate 100% compressed natural gas buses. That might not be for long, though, because we actually have two electric bus manufacturers in this county as well, which speaks to another benefit of Metro's plan, that we are leveraging investments in this county in industry [Protera?] manufacturing buses. Also we have BYD up in Palmdale, or Lancaster, manufacturing buses. We have electric light rail vehicles that we can put in the system that run on clean fuels. Also, solar power is being deployed at our divisions as well, throughout the region. So electric vehicle charging is also part of Metro's plan, and has been implemented for some of our station parking. So we are conscious of sustainability, and it is something we are committed to practice in this plan.

Pauletta: Thank you very much, Chair [Fasana?]. If you would like to ask a question, it's not too late to get in the queue to ask one. Just press zero on your keypad. We're going to go now to Carrie from Los Angeles. Go ahead, Carrie. 

Carrie: Yes. My concern is -- I'm in the Metro exposition area. I do have a Tap card, so I'm just getting ready to transfer to using the rail systems. But my concern is safety. What kind of provisions are there going to be to ensure senior citizens that they are going to be safe riding these systems? My other concern is that I was there at the [Persian?] Square station, and I noticed that I had a problem understanding. My train said one thing, and data on the screen said something different. Is there going to be any kind of verification for directions to make sure that you're getting on the right train, better than what is now?

Phil: Thank you, Carrie for the question. First of all, let me touch on the security question. Yes. We are doubling down on our security. What you're going to see at many of our stations - starting this month, actually - is a uniformed security presence - six posts if you will, where a guard is at those stations. You're going to see that. You're going to see more security on trains and on buses. We actually took to our board last month, and our board approved increased security on our entire system. So you're going to see a double down effect on security. In terms of signage, and information on our boards and our train stations, we are looking very closely at real-time train information data. Right now we need to refine that. We need to make that better, if you will, to make sure that the clocks at stations are synchronized. We're in the process of doing that right now. We have created an office of innovation that's looking at ways to be able to make sure that our signage is correct, or is in sync with our schedule. So you will see some improvements there as well.

Pauletta: Thanks, Phil. We have about 12 minutes left in this telephone town hall meeting being hosted by LA Metro to inform you about Measure M, the Los Angeles County traffic improvement plan. That is what Metro is asking the public to weigh in on on November 8th, designed to improve transportation and mobility all across Los Angeles County. Our goal is just to make sure that you are educated so that you can make a well-informed decision on November 8th. We're going to go now to Julie. Julie, go ahead and ask your question.

Julie: Hi, my name is Julie. I was just curious to find out how, as taxpayers, we would benefit from Measure M?

John: Well thank you, Julie. We've discussed some of the projects, already, that are being developed across the county such as increased bus service, better rail service, fixing potholes, the bottoms-up approach that was used to develop the list of projects we have working with the sub-regions. What does it mean to the taxpayer? It means saving time each day. It's been discussed that it's an average of 15 minutes as our target for reducing time in the commuting each day. Having access to employment centers. If you're a business, having access to employees where they can move across the counties and get to job sites. For workers throughout the county to be able to access jobs that are available. I think that's the real benefit, is really connecting the county in a more efficient matter to where people can get around, and get to the jobs that they need, and to get home to their families. That's the ultimate benefit - what does it mean to you and I as taxpayers, and as people with families, and as workers.

Phil: Let me add to what Chair [Fasana?] was saying. I think it's a huge benefit. When we talk about the funding that we will be giving back to the 88 cities in the county to do community streets -- this is your street outside of your house, fixing the potholes outside of your house on your street. We are drilling all the way down by giving money to those cities to actually fix the infrastructure in local communities. That is huge. That is a great benefit. I think the other big thing is what we said earlier about the job creation - 465,000 jobs. I think all of know someone that needs a job. So 465,000 jobs is a lot of jobs, and probably more than that over the time period. And then - as Chair [Fasana?] talked about - the many, many projects. The idea that we need to connect the airport to rail and have a rail line to the airport - it's about time that we do that in Los Angeles County. We are one of the few major cities in the world that do not have a direct rail line to the airport. We need to do that. We need to break up some of the congestion on our highways. We're looking to do that. Fix the merges, do overhead aerial passageways through intersections - or aerial tramways if you will. All of this is in the plan - various projects, making sure that the Sepulveda tunnel is uncongested, rebuilding some of the infrastructure, keeping the infrastructure in a good state of readiness. I think it's huge benefits in this plan for every LA County resident.

Pauletta: Thanks, Phil. When we talk about Measure M and the local investment of that, we want to make sure that people understand what that means. So when we talk about a half-cent, that essentially is about $25 more a person, a year. So what does that mean? That's five cents on a $10 purchase. If you are buying a latte, that's going to be about two cents more out of your pocket. If you're buying a $430 flat screen TV you're talking about a couple of dollars more that that will cost you for the benefit of having long-range transportation improvements. And if your cellphone bill is $110 a month, you'll be spending about 55 cents a month more. So that gives just you an idea on general, regular purchases of what we mean when we talk about Measure M. So we just want to make sure that that means something to people. We're going to go now to David in Long Beach. Go ahead, David.

David: Yeah, hi. I go back pretty far, and when I'm driving over Normandy Avenue in [Torence?], and you're talking about bringing the Green Line down, which will go behind [Torence?] High School, it crosses the abandoned passenger service line connecting [Torrence?] to San Pedro via the Palace Verdes five-points thing. It's just sitting there, empty of right-of-way, not much cost at all. You would probably get some voters in favor of it, because they would be able to come to that five-points area - Palace Verdes Drive, Anaheim Street, most people know where it is - and would be able to take that Green Line to work in the airport area, rather than just stop it dead right behind [Torence?] High where it doesn't do anything. That Normandy Line, the last I looked at it, has a little bit of freight traffic, and other than that it's abandoned all the way down to the Coastal Highway. 

Mark: Hi, David. Thanks for your question. This is Mark [Lintenmeir?] in Metro's planning group. We're looking at all alternatives for that extension still. We sort of have our preliminary plans where we think we want it to go. I know the intersection in the area that you're speaking of, and it does seem like would be a natural selection for at least part of that extension, or expansion, to take place there. So we'll definitely keep that in our sights. It will all come down to what we end up with as a locally-preferred alternative for that section of the Green Line extension. If we are looking at expanding it, you'll definitely have another opportunity for viewing that as a possibility. We think that's a good idea. It's something we'll put into our plans, and that we'll continue to look at as we go forward. 

Phil: Let me just add to that. I think all things are possible is Measure M passes. When we talk about whether we should extend a line further than originally planned, I think it makes sense, if we can purchase the right-of-way, that's something that there is a provision in this plan, by a two thirds vote, that the LA Metro board in later years can look at that. But I think all things are possible if the successful passage of this goes forward. 

John: I also want to indicate that there is this question of potentially extending the Green Line to connect with the Blue Line in Long Beach. That is mentioned in the plan, at least from a study standpoint. So if the studies do take place it may open an opportunity for the funding to maybe be available. It's not funded today, but by building and extending the Green Line to [Torence?], it creates other opportunities to study, and hopefully make, that connection. 

Pauletta: Okay. We're going to go to Michelle in [Torence?]. Go ahead, Michelle.… Michelle, you are on the line with us?

Michelle: Oh, yes. You know, I didn't realize this was for Measure M. Are you guys taking any other questions on propositions on the ballot?

Pauletta: Well this is specifically about Measure M, which is Metro's measure that is on the November 8th ballot. But go ahead and ask the question and we'll see if we can answer it. 

Michelle: Well, I was just wondering where the funds - this is in regards to Proposition 51. I know in 2006 Proposition 1D was passed and I read that only a few schools were able to access the funds for that prop. So I was just wondering where those extra funds are and if there were going to be any after school programs funding for any families that may have a hard time with paying for after school programs for their children? Just to try and help them stay busy and off the street and out of trouble.

John: Well thank you, Michelle. We are not experts in state-wide school funding. I know it's extremely complicated. I have a spouse who works in a public school, so I know it's a very complex formula. I know that it has changed over time to reflect different criteria of need and all sorts of categorical funding, similar to what we see in transportation. But one thing I will say is that with Measure M every single community is receiving funds back through Measure M. We have 88 cities in this county and all 88 cities are getting funds back for their local improvement. So to that extent, I can't answer in detail the concerns you expressed about some districts and some schools not receiving funding, but for the improvements we need to improve our transportation system all jurisdictions will receive funding. Thank you for your question.

Pauletta: Thank you, Chair [Fasana?]. We're going to right away to James. James, we only have a few more minutes so ask your question quickly if you can, please.

James: Yes. My name is James. I'm wondering on the November ballot, what proposition would Measure M be? 

John: Thank you, James. I'll answer that. I'm John [Fasana?], the Board Chair. Actually the state measures are numbered. So the state of California has, I don't know, 15 or 18 measures. But the county-wide measures have letters and there are two county-wide measures. There's A and there's Measure M. So that is the numbering. It is Measure M. Thank you. 

Pauletta: Well we have just about come to the end of our telephone town hall meeting that is hosted by LA Metro. Tonight we were hoping to inform you and answer your questions so that you can make a well-educated vote on November 8th about Measure M and what that means to you personally. I want to thank our board Chair, John [Fesana?], also Duarte City Councilman, our CEO Phillip Washington, Mark [Lintenmeir?] from our planning department, and Scott Page from our service planning department. I am Pauletta [Tanelis?], the Chief Communications Officer for Metro and I invite you to visit our website for any information about Measure M. We also have some interactive maps. That is a great tool for you at Metro.net/ThePlan. We thank you for joining us. We know that many of you will want to watch the presidential debate or are perhaps already watching the baseball game while you were listening. We thank you for joining us tonight. Have a good evening.  
